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1.0   
CALL TO ORDER
There being a quorum present, S. Morris presided as Chairperson and called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.
2.0
OPERATING BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR MARCH 1, 2016 TO FEBRUARY 28, 2017
Management presented to the Board of Directors a drafted operating budget for the fiscal year of March 1, 2016 to February 28, 2017 which reflects an increase to common expenses of 11% of which 5% is the mandated increase to the Reserve Fund contribution of 28%. 
The Board first focused on gas, hydro and water utility ledger accounts. It was noted that because the weather has been mild the projected year end for gas is lower than anticipated; hydro consumption is down primarily due to the installation of the variable frequency drive on the makeup air unit; and water was over budgeted in the last fiscal year resulting in a surplus. The total combined increase to the three (3) utility accounts is 7%, which reflects a 2% increase to common expenses. 
Discussion ensued with respect to investigating further energy and water saving initiatives, including a toilet retrofit or replacement program. S. Morris advised that Canadian Home Plumbing are well known for their retrofitting projects of toilet fill valves/flappers and who have been engaged to provide the Corporation a proposal. It was further noted that the capital for these types of initiatives can be expensed to the Reserve Fund, and paid back over time. 

Next the Board discussed the management contract with Brookfield Condominium Services, and the increase to the contract of 21% for the introduction of an onsite management model, and extended commitment to the site. E. Blanchard expressed that there may be push back from some Owners on this matter, and that the Board should feel comfortable as a whole with this decision. S. Morris expressed that when preparing the proposal for an extended management model, he conducted a reasonability test comparing the Corporation with other buildings with comparable size and service level and found that the average annual management cost was between $72,000 and $75,000, where the Corporation’s new fee is now $69,003. It was the Board’s consensus to proceed. 

The Board next focused on discussion on repair and maintenance general ledger accounts 5415 Decorating, 5499 H&M Miscellaneous and 5999 Plumbing. 
Account 5415 was discussed first, which has $5,500 allocated in the new budget. It was the Board’s consensus to leave the budget at $5,500 as the building’s common elements require many small repairs, which they hope Management will be coordinating now that they will be on site more.  

Account 5499 was discussed next, which has $12,000 allocated in the new budget. Management stated that this category includes expenses for general decorating, emergency flood response, maintenance supplies and miscellaneous cleaning. It was the Board’s consensus to lower this budget from $12,000 to $10,000. 

Lastly the Board discussed account 5999, which has $25,200 allocated in the new budget. The importance of investigating in-suite shut off valves was discussed, and Management recommended that this project be carried out in two (2) phases, spread out over two (2) fiscal years. Phase 1 would include the inspection, mapping/charting and repairs to all accessible in-suite valves and is anticipated to cost approximately $3,000. Phase 2 would include exposing valves which are currently enclosed within walls, inspecting them and installing access panels. The Board agreed to move forward with this strategy, and suggested that the first stage of Phase 1 be scheduled together with other in suite maintenance in order to save on security escort costs. It was the Board’s consensus to lower this budget from $25,200 to $17,000. 

Management noted that telephone expenses were renegotiated with Bell and that $4,054 has been allocated for these expenses in the new fiscal year, in comparison to the existing year’s projected total of $6,751. 

ACTION: The Board expressed interest in approaching Bell to negotiate common element television services, as they are not satisfied with the Roger’s service level and signal in the gym. It was further noted that the head phone jacks on a bike and treadmill require replacement, and that the audio-visual equipment requires organization as wires are clustered. 

M. Elliott presented the Landscaping Committee’s proposal to rebuild the back courtyard garden into a dirt garden, which would be low maintenance, over two (2) years, the costs of which are $3,300 in the first year and $2,400 in the second year.  


The Board expressed that the costs seem high, and they would be interested in considering alternative options. A suggestion was put forth to approach George Brown College and offer the space as a project to landscape design students. Management offered to reach out to the school to further investigate the Corporation’s options. 

It was the Board’s consensus to move a budget of $2,000 from account 5999 Plumbing to account 5657 Landscaping Extras. 

Minutes on a discussion with respect to outstanding suite chargebacks and expenses reallocations were taken in camera.

ACTION:  Management to follow up on a number of chargebacks.

The Board further advised that the following expenses are to be reallocated from the Operating Fund to the Reserve Fund:

· Installation of car top railings on elevators;

· Suite 807 in-suite repairs because they are related to a building envelope/waterproofing failure; and

· Furniture replacement in the library.  

Management will be preparing the budget package to Owners, which will be picked up and signed for by on-site Owners, following which a specific date the remainder will be mailed. The package will include a summary of the budget with a letter and notice of increase. 
ACTION:  M. Smith to prepare a covering letter for the package. 

Discussion ensued with respect to holding a question and answer session for Owners as done in prior years. 
ACTION:  Management to investigate local venues which can be rented since the party room will not be ready until late March, and provide the Board with a few preliminary date options. 

On a MOTION by E. Blanchard, and seconded by M. Smith, it was resolved to approve the budget for the fiscal year of March 1, 2016 to February 28, 2017 at a total cost of $983,857 reflecting an increase to common expenses of 9.96%.

The motion was carried. 

3.0
OTHER BUSINESS
3.1
Suite 807 Exterior Leakage

Following ongoing leakage into Suite 807 in the area of the balcony and HVAC units, KRIJOH was engaged to conduct water testing from the exterior to determine the source. Following water testing the contractors were able to confirm that the exterior through wall waterproofing has deteriorated and requires restoration. 

Three (3) quotations were presented for the waterproofing restoration as follows:

· KRIJOH Inc. at $8,431.00 plus HST;

· AAA Restoration at $8,800 plus HST; and

· Claim Restoration at $6,500 plus HST.

The Board expressed that they would like further investigation carried out in the future to determine if other areas of the building are experiencing the same type of deterioration which will eventually cause leakage. 

On a MOTION by M. Smith, and seconded by E. Blanchard, it was resolved to engage Claim Restoration to carry out the exterior waterproofing restoration at Suite 807 at a cost of $6,500 plus HST. 

The motion was carried.

3.2
Fire Plan

Management reported that the Corporation has received a Notice of Violation and Compliance Order from the Toronto Fire Department because their fire plan is outdated, and that A. Oreshyna is meeting with the fire marshal on February 4, 2016. 

Management recommended engaging Fire Consulting Services to prepare the fire plan update, and they submitted a proposal for this scope of work in the amount of $1,300 plus HST.

The Board expressed hesitancy and questioned why the fire plan requires another update, even though the building’s integral components and egress routes have not changed. 
ACTION:  Management to request clarification from the fire marshal on this regulation. 
On a MOTION by M. Smith, and seconded by E. Blanchard, it was resolved to engage Fire Consulting Services to prepare an updated fire plan at a cost of $1,300 plus HST. 

The motion was carried.

3.3
Lighting Retrofit

Management reported that complaints have been received that the retrofitted light fixtures and ballasts in the residential corridors from six (6) years ago are making a loud noise, leading Management to believe that more energy is now being used.

ACTION: Management to coordinate an assessment of the existing fixtures and report back to the Board with findings. 

3.4
Electric Vehicle Charging Station 

Management reported that an Owner has asked for information on the installation of an electric vehicle charging station, and that even though an explanation of the process has been provided, they are asking that specific pricing be obtained for their consideration.  
The Board expressed concern about electric vehicle charging stations potentially exhausting the building’s electric capacity, if a precedent was set and excessive stations were installed. Management offered to discuss this matter with Rob Detta Colli, Brookfield Condominium Service’s Manager of Energy & Sustainability, and report back to the Board. 

It was the Board’s consensus to approve installation of electric vehicle charging stations in individual Owners’ parking spaces in principle only, upon the condition that the Owner would be responsible for all installation and maintenance costs, and that the Board approve each individual case.
4.0
NEXT MEETING

The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors will be held on Monday, February 22, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.
ACTION: Management to propose a set of meeting dates for the remainder of 2016, ensuring that the financial statements are ready for review. 

5.0
CLOSE OF MEETING  
On a MOTION by M. Elliott, and seconded by E. Blanchard, it was resolved to close the meeting at 8:30 p.m., as there was no further business to conduct. 
The motion was carried.
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